
SOUP & SCRIPTURE LUNCHEONS are being held in the Lower 
Church Hall on Wednesdays at noon until March 29th. The member 
churches of the Lewisburg Council of Church take turns serving the 
meal each week. CELC is scheduled to serve lunch on March 22nd.   

LENTEN MEALS & HOLDEN PRAYER SERVICES: Lenten meals are 
being served on Wednesdays through March 29. Lenten Suppers are 
served at 6:30 pm, followed by the Holden Evening Prayer Services. 
We invite you to join with us for a simple meal followed by a 
devotional. 

DAYLIGHT SAVINGS TIME BEGINS MARCH 12: Don’t forget to set 
your clocks AHEAD one hour before retiring Saturday night. 
 

PRESCHOOL EGG HUNT: Our preschool is planning an Easter egg 
hunt for our students and would like your help. We are asking for 
donations of Hershey Kisses, Mini Kit Kats, Hershey Miniatures, any 
mini-sized candy and Smarties. Mini sizes only please. Fun sizes 
won’t fit in the plastic eggs. We appreciate your support. Donations 
can be placed in the marked container in the hall way. 
  

EASTER PLANTS ORDERS: are being taken through March 24. Order 
forms are in this newsletter and extra forms at the Welcome Center 
Desk. The tulip & hyacinth plants will cost $10 each. The Easter lilies 
will cost $15 each and palm plants are estimated to cost $25. All 
orders MUST be made by Friday, March 24th by noon. Please include 
your commemoration.  Plants may be picked up at the church after 
the 10:30 am worship service on Easter Sunday or on the Tuesday 
following Easter. Any plants left behind will be delivered to 
homebound members and people in the hospital or nursing homes.  

LUTHERAN WORLD RELIEF: The violent earthquake and dozens of 
powerful aftershocks that struck Turkey on February 6 have 
devastated families. Tens of Thousands of people have been killed and 
multiple more injured.   The situation is only expected to get worse.  
Survivors of the quakes report that the ground shook so forcefully 
that it was difficult to stand. Many are homeless and people are 
remaining outside in freezing temperatures. 
 

Right now, your congregations can rush aid to our neighbors 
devastated by the earthquake in Turkey. Lutheran World Relief teams 
are already coordinating a response, and it is your congregations' 
compassion and generosity that will rush emergency care. Gifts to 
LWR's emergency response fund will deliver critically needed care 
for families like water, medical care, shelter and essential supplies. 

Congregation members can donate by making your check out to 
CELC with 'Earthquake' in the memo line. The Kunkel Trust will 
provide matching funds up to $1000.When emergencies like this 
arise, it is your compassion and generosity that enables us to quickly 
deliver lifesaving aid to families in crisis. 
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Jesus, full of the Holy Spirit, returned from the Jordan and was led by 
the Spirit in the wilderness, where for forty days he was tempted by the 
devil. He ate nothing at all during those days, and when they were over, 
he was famished. The devil said to him, "If you are the Son of God, 
command this stone to become a loaf of bread." Jesus answered him, "It 
is written, "One does not live by bread alone.' " Then the devil led him 
up and showed him in an instant all the kingdoms of the world. And 
the devil said to him, "To you I will give their glory and all this 
authority; for it has been given over to me, and I give it to anyone I 
please. If you, then, will worship me, it will all be yours." Jesus answered him, "It is written, 
"Worship the Lord your God, and serve only him.' " Then the devil took him to Jerusalem, and 
placed him on the pinnacle of the temple, saying to him, "If you are the Son of God, throw 
yourself down from here, for it is written, "He will command his angels concerning you, to 
protect you,' and "On their hands they will bear you up, so that you will not dash your foot 
against a stone.' "  Jesus answered him, "It is said, "Do not put the Lord your God to the test.' " 
When the devil had finished every test, he departed from him until an opportune time. 

Luke 4:1-13 
Dear United In Christ, 
 
The wilderness can be a trying place. It can test your mettle. It can make you take a close look 
at just who you are and what you are made of. I can remember taking part in an event during 
my days with the Boy Scouts where we were each sent out into the woods one weekend and 
told to put together our own shelters for the night. It was definitely a challenge figuring out 
which type of setup would work best, especially considering the limited resources we were 
given to make it happen. In the end, I think I basically made due by clearing out a small section 
of the ground in the middle of the woods and delicately draping the small tarp I had over me. 
By the time it started cooling into the night, I had resigned myself to a few hours of 
uncomfortable and grossly damp hours of sleep while trying hard NOT to think of how many 
bugs I would inadvertently consume in the process. Then the coyotes stirred. 
 
Admittedly, I never saw them, but their baying cries calling out to one another were more than 
enough to make their imposing presence known. Hearing their chorus of voices farther out into 
the woods was enough for me to commit to spending the entire rest of the night staying as still 
as humanly possible. I knew that there were other Scouts in their own makeshift plots within a 
few hundred yards of me (I could occasionally hear them too), but I gotta tell you, I have never 
felt more alone in my life than on that night. 
 
This month marks the beginning of our journey into the season of Lent. Here, we are driven out 
into the wilderness around us and made to reckon with our own selves. In this season at hand, 
we are met with the questions that, in our responses, will show us just what we are about. It’s 
a season that calls for deep and honest introspection. It challenges us, each seemingly on our 
own, to see what we’re made of. It can be intimidating or even terrifying. It can feel like there 
are dangers prowling around us. It feels like we are being tested. And in the midst of the 
endeavor, we might feel absolutely alone. 
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It’s that very fact, then, that I think makes Luke’s gospel so powerful. See, in the wilderness it 
may feel like we have nowhere to turn. Worse yet, the severity of our circumstance might break 
us down to compromise on who we are. When we are made to feel isolated and alone, it 
becomes far easier to embrace that which we would otherwise stay away from. Yet, here in 
Luke’s gospel, we are reminded that even in the borderlands of the wilderness, we have a Christ 
who walks with us. In paving his way through his own wilderness journey, in resisting the 
allure of even the devil himself in the midst of it, Jesus makes clear that in even the most far off 
places he walks with us. In those moments when we feel most alone and tried and tested, Jesus 
boldly declares his presence with us. Even here in what might feel like the limits of anyone’s 
reach, Jesus accompanies us on our way. 
 
So, CELC, welcome to the wilderness. You are not alone. 
 
Yours, in Christ, 

 

  

Faith Formation Team Info for March 
 

EXTRAVAGANZA 2023 – Enough: From February 2 – 7, I attended the ELCA children, youth, 
and family ministry Network’s Extravaganza.  It was a time of renewal, education, worship, 
and making connections.  The theme this year was ENOUGH.  A lot of the discussion was 
around that we have had enough and that we are enough.  We also talked about how you 
need to fill your cup so you can do ministry for others and with others.  The track I followed 
was one about change and how to help enact change in the church.  We were reminded that 
God says: “My grace is sufficient for you, for power is made perfect in weakness.”  We are 
all created for a purpose, and God is with us.  We have all that we need, and we are enough.
              
                                         Charlene Rineer 
 
UNITED YOUTH GROUP: For the month of March we will be meeting every Sunday from 
5:30 pm to 7:30 pm here at Christ’s. This is for all youth in 6th through 12th grade. Bring 
your own dinner and beverage. We are working on the Animate series about faith Practices! 
 
MINI MISSION MONDAY: Care Packages for Military Personnel –  March 
13 - 6:30 pm – Meet in Room 204-206: We are collecting items for these 
boxes: disposable razors, soap, deodorant, socks, lip balm, tissues, wipes, 
band aids, Q-tips, hard candies, gum, granola bars, individual juice mixes, 
puzzle books, and pens/pencils. There is a blue mesh bin beside the faith 
formation bulletin board for any donations. 
*** If you have a military person in your family, please see that Charlene 
has their current address so we can send them a package.  Thank you! *** 
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YOUTH RETREAT: GROW in the Snow at Camp Mount Luther – WADE in the 
WATER  
From 6:30 pm Friday night, March 17, to 4:00 pm Saturday afternoon, March 
18, the 6th through 12th grade youth from our synod are invited to gather at 
Camp Mount Luther to explore baptism.  See Charlene to get a registration form, 
and the packing list. Youth pay $35.00 and the church will pick up the rest of 
the cost.  Youth need to register by March 10th. 
  

Coming in April and May 
 

COMBINED SUNDAY SCHOOL: On April 2nd, Palm Sunday, we will have a combined 
Sunday school for people of all ages. It is an opportunity for people of all generations to come 
together and grow in their faith. We will do activities to explore Holy Week. 
 
EASTER BREAKFAST: Sunday, April 9th between the services. We will 
have breakfast casseroles, muffins, fruit, juices, coffee, and tea. We 
will be collecting monetary donations for campers. All youth going to 
camp this summer are asked to help serve and clean up.  There is a 
sign-up sheet on sign up genius. 
https://www.signupgenius.com/go/20F0944AFAB2DA64-easter.               
We will also have one at the Welcome Desk. 
 
ITALIAN DINNER / SILENT AUCTION for the Summer Mission Trip – Sunday April 30th - 
noon to 2:00 pm. This festive fund-raiser will take place in the lower church hall.  Doors 
open right after the worship service, and you can start bidding on the silent auction items at 
that time. We will start serving the meal at noon. The meal will be tossed salad, baked ziti, 
garlic bread, assorted desserts, and beverages. Bidding on the silent auction items ends at 
1:30 pm as does the serving of the salad and main course.  
 
The tickets have a suggested donation of $10.00 for adults, and $5.00 for 
children aged 3 to 10. You can order meals to go if you do not want to 
eat here. We are also looking for donated items for the silent auction.  The 
auction items can be a service you are willing to provide, an item that 
you made, or something that you bought and want to give. Charlene will 
start to collect donations at the end of March.  
 
All mission trip participants are asked to help by bringing a dessert, 
supplying an item or two for the silent auction, and setting up, serving, 
and cleaning up. Other youth are welcome to come and help also. For the 
confirmation students this can count as service hours! We will begin 
setting up on Saturday, April 29th at 4:00 pm. If you have any questions 
– please see Charlene.   
 
CONFIRMATION LOCK IN: Friday, May 12 – 6:30 pm to Saturday, May 13 – noon. We will 
have some fun with Proverbs. 
 

 

 

 

https://www.signupgenius.com/go/20F0944AFAB2DA64-easter
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ROAD CLEAN UP: Our spring road clean-up will take place on Saturday, May 13. We will 
meet at the church in the youth room at 10:00 am.  We will have the gloves, safety vest, trash 
bags, and water. You need to wear proper footwear and it is best to wear clothing that covers 
your legs and arms. Confirmands get credit for a service project! This is for anyone in 6th 
grade and up! 

LOOK AHEAD TO THE SUMMER: It is not too early to plan for the 
summer. Here is a week that you should put on your calendar – June 
26-29 for Mini Mission Day Camp Week. It runs from 9:00 am to 2:30 
pm.  For youth currently in 1st through 8th grade. High schoolers can 
help. We will have staff from Camp Mount Luther to lead us. The theme 
for the week is Holy Trinity – Wholly Love. We will be doing a lot of 
little service projects as we explore who God is through songs, crafts, 
games, and other various activities.   
 

Social Ministry News for March 
 

SOCIAL MINISTRY continues to collect items to help support the work of The Beacon 
Ministries Free Shop and the Union County Giving Closet for distribution to needy families. 
The Beacon Ministries Free Shop is open the third Saturday of every month from 10am to 
noon and offers personal care products and household supplies to those that need them free 
of charge. The Union County Giving Closet provide new or gently used clothing for children 
age newborn through Grade 12 whose families are enrolled in the Eastern Union County 
Food Bank program. Donations for both ministries may be placed in the barrel in the Atrium.  
 

 

Boy Scouts of America… from the Church Archives.  

Over the years, the Church has played host to a number of worthy groups and clubs. And for 
many years, the Church sponsored the Boy Scouts of America, Explorer Post 2509. A Charter 
was granted sometime in the late 1950s or early 1960s and the Archives possesses Minutes 
books of the Scout meetings (kept by the Scouts themselves with their doodlings and 
comments appended) from January 9, 1962 through October 7, 1992. A membership roster 
from January 1, 1977 reveals many familiar surnames. The vitality of the Scouting program 
is easily revealed through the collection of ribbons that were awarded to the Explorer Post 
from the 1950s through the 1990s. These ribbons have been carefully encapsulated and 
stored flat in the Archival Room- all fifty-six of them! 

 

The Lamb Award was presented to the good folks who devoted so much time to 
Scouting from the congregation and within the County. Those honored include 
J. Martin Shirk, Richard Jarrett, Emma Gearhart, Harry Ammon, George Laird, 
Paul Snook, Ethel Snook, Don Harvey and Tom Stahlnecker.  And Craig Jarrett 
was a probable recipient too, however, we do not have documentation for his 
award. In addition, J. Martin Shirk received the prestigious Silver Beaver award 
(1985) which is placed within our Archives. 
 

Gary Parks 
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MARCH WEDDING ANNIVERSARIES                MARCH 80+ BIRTHDAYS  
Bill & Julie Borys             3/04/78     Richard Shannon  March    5  
Dennis & Fran Smith  3/07/87   Bill Bollinger  March  13 

  Joyce Stogner  March  21
  Bill Petry                          March  24
  Bruce Wallis                    March  25
  Gloria Walters  March  29
        
  

 
MEMORIAL GIFTS in loving memory of Angie Stackhouse and Karen Erdley have been 
received from Cindy Skelton of Vienna, VA. 
 
                                     

From the Music Team: Brandy & Joanne 
 

Proposed Worship Schedule for March 2023 
 
Wednesday, March 1:  Holden Evening Prayer - 7:30 pm  
                                    Joseph Martin, cantor     Tom Booth, speaker   
 
Sunday, March 5:   2nd Sunday in Lent – ELW Setting # 10; Color Purple  
                8:00 am & 10:30 am Worship – Communion Anthem by  
    Pop-Up Vocal Choir – "Children of the Heavenly Father”  
    ELW # 781: Anthem by Children/Family Choir  
    (10:30 only –tentative)  
 
Wednesday, March 8:  Holden Evening Prayer – 7:30 pm  
                                     Heather Miller, cantor       Speaker, TBA 
 
Sunday, March 12:  3rd Sunday in Lent – ELW Setting # 10; Color Purple  
                 8:00 am & 10:30 am Worship – Service of the Word  
    Offertory Anthem by Youth Orff Ensemble  
 
Wednesday, March 15:  Holden Evening Prayer – 7:30 pm  
                                     Brandy Aguirre, cantor      Speaker, TBA   
 
Sunday, March 19:  4th Sunday in Lent – ELW Setting # 10; Color Purple  
               8:00 am & 10:30 am Worship – Prelude Anthems by Parish Peal  
    Handbell Choir; Anthem by Children/Family Choir (10:30 only –  
    tentative); Communion Anthem by Pop-Up Vocal Choir –  
    “I Want to Walk As A Child of the Light” – ELW # 815  
 
Wednesday, March 22:  Holden Evening Prayer – 7:30 pm  
                                     Pam Souders, cantor and speaker  
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Sunday, March 26:  5th Sunday in Lent – ELW Setting # 10; Color Purple  
                             8:00 am & 10:30 am Worship – Anthems TBA  
 
Wednesday, March 29:  Holden Evening Prayer – 7:30 pm 
                                    Cantor and speaker – TBA  

 

Choir & Ensemble Update 
 
POP-UP VOCAL CHOIR: Will provide communion anthems on March 5 and March 19 (See 
worship schedule for anthem titles.) All interested singers are welcome to come forward when 
indicated in the bulletin. All ages and experience levels welcome! Contact Brandy Aguirre 
 
PARISH PEAL HANDBELL CHOIR: Will provide prelude anthems on March 19. Rehearsals 
March 6 & March 13 at 7:30 pm in the sanctuary. Contact Joanne Vasey  
 
YOUTH ORFF/DRUMMING ENSEMBLE: Rehearsals continue during the Sunday school hour in 
preparation for providing the offertory anthem on March 12. Contact Brandy Aguirre  
 
REHEARSED VOCAL ENSEMBLE/PARISH CHOIR FOR HOLY WEEK AND EASTER IN APRIL: 
Please watch for updates in weekly bulletins. Planning will depend on willingness and 
availability of singers. Contact Brandy Aguirre.  
 
CHILDREN & FAMILY CHOIR: Will provide a prelude anthem or introit on March 5 or March 
19. Interested families should contact Brandy Aguirre. 
   
YOUTH & ADULT ORFF ENSEMBLE: Anyone interested in participating is asked to contact 
Brandy Aguirre or Joanne Vasey. At this time, there is no set date to share an anthem for 
worship.  
 
SPECIAL MUSIC: Musicians in the congregation are welcome to provide anthems for 
worship. Anthems may be vocal and/or instrumental. Choose 8:00 am and/or 10:30 am 
worship. Contact Joanne Vasey.  
 
BRASS ENSEMBLE FOR EASTER: Any brass players interested in playing in a brass ensemble for 
Easter are asked to contact Joanne Vasey. Ensemble is tentative at this time due to limited 
number of brass players, players needing to multitask, etc.   
 

HOLDEN EVENING PRAYER 
Holden Evening Prayer will take place on Wed. Evenings in Lent at 7:30 pm in the sanctuary. 
The meditations will be based on Philip Yancey’s “What’s So Amazing About Grace?” All are 
welcome! There will be various speakers and cantors (see worship schedule).  All are welcome!   
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USS ARK 

News of God’s People in Action from the Upper Susquehanna Synod, ELCA         Jan/Feb 2023    

2022 Year in Review 

Here is our look back at the past year’s highlights: 

New Bishop Elected: The Rev. Craig A. Miller was elected to serve a six-year term as bishop 
beginning September 1. He was elected on the fifth ballot. 

Celebration of Bishop Collins: A sendoff on August 27, honored the ministry of Rev. Barbara J. 
Collins, the retiring synod bishop. The event featured a pizza party with appetizers, birch 
beer, and cupcakes at Mount Luther. 

Synod Assembly: The 35th Annual Assembly was held at Susquehanna University in 
Selinsgrove, PA, on June 17 and 18. The theme was “Abundance Together.” 

First RIC Congregation: United In Christ, West Milton, became the first synod congregation be 
designated Reconciling in Christ (RIC).” RIC is a designation reserved for organizations that 
intentionally and explicitly affirm the dignity of LGBTQIA+ folx in the Church. 

11 Years of Seafarers: In total, 789 Seafarers Bags collected by USS congregations, were 
loaded up into two vans to be taken to Seafarers International House in New York City. This 
year was the 11th year of collections.  

GROW in the Snow: This year’s synod youth retreat, GROW in the Snow, was held on 
February 5, at Camp Mount Luther. Youth and their adult leaders attended explored the 
theme “The Big Book,” looking at scripture.  

Summer Camp: Camp Mount Luther had 433 participants in programs during theirs seven- 
weeks. The theme was “Boundless: God Beyond Measure. 

Chrism Mass was held during Holy Week at St. John, Northumberland that included a 
service of lament and renewal of vows and offering for aid for Ukraine.  

Flood Bucket Challenge: The Susquehanna Interfaith Network for Disaster Response (SINDR), 
collected 234 Flood Cleanup Buckets in their 2022 challenge drive. More than ten USS 
Congregations participated. 

Grace, Sunbury Closes: After 124 years of ministry, Grace, Sunbury, held its final worship 
service on January 16. Bishop Barbara Collins presided over the service, during which attendees 
gave thanks for the gift of baptism and for a ministry that included service to many in the area.   
 

FROM BISHOP CRAIG MILLER 

In the story of the Transfiguration of our Lord, Peter, upon seeing Jesus talking with Moses 
and Elijah, suggests it is time to build a church: “... if you wish, I will make three dwellings here 
...”. To me, this reflects our human desire to hold on to the things that make us happy or 
comfortable. I wonder what would have happened if those disciples actually got to construct 
the dwellings for those three great figures of their religion – what kind of faith would we have 
had to share?  

We ought to ask ourselves this question today – what do we have to share with others? Many 
will respond that we have our wonderful buildings, our programs, our gatherings, to which we 
invite others. We find comfort in what we do – or more often, what we used to do – and we 
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think others should find comfort in that as well. But, for some reason, those others do not seem 
interested; and so, we grow evermore frustrated.  

While Peter makes his offer of hospitality, God speaks: “This is my Son, the Beloved; with him I 
am well pleased; listen to him!” God’s voice speaks to disciples who have turned inward to their 
own wish for comfort and surety and draws them out to see a different way. Listen to Jesus! Do 
not listen to your desires.  

The Transfiguration story as told by Matthew ends with Jesus saying, “Tell no one about the 
vision until after the Son of Man has been raised ...”. I read this as more than a 
command for temporary silence: it calls on those who follow Jesus to share this story as part of 
the life of Jesus that has become our story. Tell everyone about this vision! For it reveals to us 
the glory of God who mercifully comes to this creation for the salvation of all. Can you tell this 
story? You too have been transfigured in Jesus through the baptism into his death and God has 
called you beloved. You are raised to new life to the praise of God’s glory! 
 

Up and Down the Valleys    

A reminder for rostered leaders and congregational leadership: Statement of Intent forms are 
due. Congregational Leaders forms are due by January 31, to the synod office. Rostered leaders' 
reports to the bishop and parochial reports are also due. 
 

Milestones: Congratulations to Pastor Melody Sell (retired) on her 40th Ordination 
Anniversary on January 23; Pastor David Pennebaker (retired) on his 20th Ordination 
Anniversary on February 1; Pastor Kerry Aucker on his 30th Ordination Anniversary on 
February 6. 

Camp Mt. Luther News: They are accepting applications for Summer Staff. Apply at  
campmountluther.org/jobs or email chad@campmountluther.org with questions. Candidates 
must possess a commitment to Christ, a passion for the outdoors, and strong leadership and 
teamwork skills. The American Camp Association (ACA) has announced that Camp Mount 
Luther has received ACA Accredited Camp Status following their site visit this summer. Every 
three years, a team of trained camp professionals visit camps on behalf of ACA to observe the 
camp while in session and compare its practices with the highest standards of camping 
in America. Camp Mount Luther has been accredited by ACA since 1989. Director Chad 
Hershberger and 110 outdoor ministry professionals, board members, and others gathered for 
the annual Lutheran Outdoor Ministry Conference in November in Boise, ID. Under the theme 
of RIVER, participants explored rest, imagination, vision, and emerging renewed to go out and 
continue do minister to those in their contexts. 

The Upper Susquehanna Synod Assembly will be held on June 16-17, 2023, at Susquehanna 
University. Voting members from each congregation will need to be identified by mid-February. 
Serve your church by being part of this event! Talk to your pastor about being a part. 
 

Meet the New Synod Staff 

Pastor Stina Schaeffer is excited to serve as the new Assistant to the Bishop for Mobility and 
Transition. She will work with congregations and pastors, meeting with councils, call 
committees and rostered leaders to see what exciting new opportunities God has in store for us! 
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Since 2017, Stina has served alongside the wonderful folks at Salem, Selinsgrove as their pastor. 
She is a 2010 graduate of the Lutheran Theological Seminary at Philadelphia and a 2004 
graduate of Susquehanna University with a M.A. in music-voice. Prior to serving at Salem, she 
served calls in Highland Lake, NY, and Huntingdon Valley, PA. 
 

In addition to Salem and the synod, Stina serves as co-chair of the leadership support team, a 
summer camp chaplain at Camp Mt Luther and secretary of the Selinsgrove ministerium. She 
lives in Selinsgrove with her husband, Gary (Milton Lutheran Church, Milton), children Gabriel 
(15) and Ellie (12), and their English Springer Spaniel, Remi.  
In her spare time, Stina enjoys crafting, sewing stoles and reading. Together as a family, the 
Schaeffer’s love to camp, cook and try new foods together!  
 
In her new role as Assistant to the Bishop for Leadership Formation, Pastor Karla Leiby hopes to 
draw on her past experiences in leadership, education, and innovation to assist the synod it 
continuing to provide great leaders for God’s Church in the Upper Susquehanna Valley. 

She is the pastor at St. John’s, Northumberland, having served them for the past 4 and ½ years: 
three years as their Vicar while attending seminary and a year and half as their pastor. 
Karla graduated from United Lutheran Seminary in May of 2021 with a Master of Divinity with 
a concentration in Town and Country Ministry and a certificate in the study of Ecology and 
Theology. Prior to seminary, Karla was an active Authorized Lay Worship Leader serving the 
synod from 2009 until attending seminary in 2018. She is also a registered nurse. Karla 
currently serves as Chair of the USS Candidacy Committee, a member of the Synod Relocation 
Task Force, and as a Chaplain/Nurse at Camp Mount Luther. 

Karla lives in Bloomsburg, PA on the family farm with her husband Matthew and a menagerie 
of pets. She enjoys time with her two grown sons and their families, especially her 
grandchildren Hadley and Holt. In her spare time, Karla enjoys time with her horses, quilting, 
camping, and reading. 
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